
Homily For The 16th Sunday, Year B - July 19th 2009 Fr Dave Stewart SJ 

 
1: There is a sense, for me at least and maybe for you, that the delightful little story we get 
from Mark’s Gospel this Sunday is the basis for all we try to be and to do as Christians. When 
the question is asked about how and when God founded the Church in Christ, we could propose 
several candidate New Testament events for the defining moment – the Great Commission at 
the Ascension, the institution of the Eucharist, the mission given to St.Peter are three. In a 
sense, here is another. The mission of the Church is not, or should not be about 
aggrandisement or selling the product but it is about the love that is drawn from a closeness to 
Christ, the love that is demonstrated in this little story of Christ’s pity for the crowds, moved as 
he is by his perception that they are without guidance, lost. And so he set himself to teach them 
at some length; what he taught them would be something that helped them to become more 
truly human, more fully alive, that their being, their essence is founded on that love and 
compassion that he himself was demonstrating. The Twelve, having just returned from their 
first missionary journeys without Him, were bursting to tell Jesus all that they had done in his 
name. He suggested some peace and contemplation, a short retreat, in fact. But these crowds 
beat them to the deserted place. In not sending them away or avoiding them, Jesus revealed to 
the Twelve, and to us, exactly what is at the heart of the church. This becomes a school of 
mission, a school of being Church, a school of the tenderness of the love of God and of the 
Christian’s mission which, as a result, can never be half-hearted.  It’s the wonderful Christian 
paradox, isn’t it – that we really only truly find ourselves in community, in solidarity, in giving 
ourselves away. 
2: Pope Benedict is on similar ground in the much-discussed encyclical that was recently 
published. Caritas in Veritate is, as you might expect, a learned and complex document; totally 
wrong, therefore to attempt to condense it into a few sentences. But it does highlight what is at 
the heart of the authentic development of every person, how our very being is enhanced and 
its fullness brought to expression. Charity in truth does that. Caritas allows Veritas to emerge 
while truth, Christ, shows forth its true meaning. Benedict locates his reflection in the here and 
now, in the globalised context in which a technocratic worldview has tended to exclude a 
humanistic view. Benedict reaffirms the tradition of Catholic Social teaching and its four key 
strands,  our core human dignity, the need for solidarity, subsidiary and the common good. It is 
pleasing, by the way, to see that phrase “the common good” re-enter our lexicon! He does not 
fail to discuss the environment, in his fourth chapter; linking a renewed human ecology to a 
greater respect for the natural ecology. But perhaps it’s that renewed human ecology that is 
this encyclical’s key message. The Pope speaks a lot of human relations and of how human 
dignity is inescapably linked to how we relate to each other. Individualism, a feature of human 
living at least in the West for several centuries, is rejected. Human beings will flourish when 
they – we – are justly integrated. There is an implicit challenge there, isn’t there, to reflect on 
the justice of our on relationships, whether as individuals, in our communities and in our 
Church. An authentic humanism will reveal that e really are people with hearts of flesh, not of 
stone. As my Jesuit Tertian Master used to say, “keep it relational”! 



3: The essence of our being is love ... every instance of reaching out to another person 
enhances our being.  Every time we bring ourselves to ask for someone else’s help is an 
enhancement of our being, although that’s more difficult to accept, as it isn’t always cool to 
admit weakness. The essence of our being is love which, by its very nature, tends toward the 
unlimited, towards mysterious infinity; and thus so do we. Every instance of acting for the 
common good enhances our being, for makes us become even more what we already are, we 
become more authentically ourselves, more human.  Every instance of human solidarity, of 
taking a stand against injustice and prejudice, or of refusing to indulge in prejudice or 
stereotyping, makes us more true to ourselves as well as bettering life for the other. When we 
acknowledge that we have a need for sanctuary, or when we offer sanctuary to someone else, 
we will find another sanctuary somewhere deep that maybe we didn’t know about before. The 
atheistic humanist has at this point few things to say, other than a limp assertion that you can 
do all those things without having to appeal to a higher power, a God; thus missing the point 
entirely. It’s not about appealing to a higher power who is, in James Joyce’s famous phrase, 
sitting “apart, paring his fingernails” but the God who is to be found deeply in all of those 
events, calling us, prompting us to a more authentic living, to a more authentic being.  We are, 
as it were, hard-wired for spirituality but equally for relationship. The human being is not 
instrumental, merely, nor is human life. Let’s pray for each other in this community, and for all 
our brothers and sisters, that we will become the people that God wants us to be. 

 


